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Dear Families:

Welcome to Green Valley Lutheran School. On behalf of the entire school staff, I would like to say that we are honored that you have chosen our school for the growth and development of your precious children. We look forward to sharing this educational journey with your family and are excited to work closely with you to grow kind, intelligent, faith filled children! Please know that we are committed to the development of the whole child, as we strive to provide our students with an increasing knowledge of their Savior in a warm, safe and engaging environment. 

It is our hope that this parent handbook will help you better understand our school’s operating programs, policies, philosophy, goals and objectives. We urge you to read through the handbook to become familiar with it before your child begins. Please sign and return the Parent Agreement form to the front office. You are invited to ask Mrs. Mancuso, myself, or your child’s teacher questions as they arise. The best time to meet with teachers in person is from 8:00-8:30 am or after pick up at 3:30 pm. Once we are instructing our students, we will not be immediately available but you can always call the school or send us a Class Dojo message!
Sincerely,

Jennifer Revis
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OUR PHILOSOPHY

        Our number one goal here at Green Valley Lutheran School is the development of the whole child. We work to nurture, not only their social, emotional, physical, and academic growth, but their spiritual growth as well. 

We believe that children are a trust from God. To keep and protect that trust we first provide them with an increasing knowledge of their Savior in a safe, loving and warm environment. We then work to structure their social and academic environment in a way that will enhance their sense of self-worth and independence, as well as stimulate exploration and excite learning.  

We believe that children have individual needs and varying abilities that are not based solely on age. Therefore, our program works to meet each child at his or her own level and builds upon their strengths to help them achieve at their own pace. This will be achieved through quality instruction, rigorous and engaging curriculum, various opportunities for hands on learning, collaborative discussions and balanced daily schedules that include individual, small and whole group opportunities to learn. 

We believe also, that a school needs to have a close working relationship with the families it serves. We encourage and welcome parent/family involvement and we view it as an essential and vital component in a child’s learning process. Our doors and hearts are always open to our families, community and church. 
GOALS AND OBJECTIVES

Goal:

Provide a program which will promote the physical, social, emotional, intellectual and spiritual growth of every child. 

Objectives:

· Pray to the Lord daily and for many purposes

· Demonstrate love of God by showing love toward others

· Develop an understanding of God’s word 

· Develop positive self-identity, independence, trust, faith and confidence

· Provide differentiated instruction to create strong reading, writing and math skills

· Incorporate daily science and social studies activities for a well-rounded program

· Demonstrate problem solving and logical thinking skills

· Acquire new information to broaden understanding and master concepts

· Ensure every child is appropriately challenged and encouraged to grow according to individual potential

· Provide various opportunities for hands, sensory based learning 

· Engage in cooperative play and shared learning experiences

· Expand communication and language skills

· Enhance fine & gross motor skills

· Provide structured and unstructured playtime both indoors and outdoors

· Create a balanced daily schedule

Goal:

Create a safe and engaging learning environment that allows children to explore, create, make decisions, communicate with others and solve problems.

Objectives:

· Include a variety of learning and play based centers (i.e. Bible, blocks, puzzles, sensory activities, science exploration, STEM bins, art materials, books, dramatic play, dolls, math games, letter play/word work, technology, and other centers that are appropriate for the age/grade you teach)

· Rotate new materials in and out of centers to support learning outcomes and skill development

· Display materials at child’s level

· Display student work and meaningful posters and decorations

· Maintain a clean, well-organized classroom

· Maintain an outdoor learning environment which promotes skill development in all learning areas

Goal:

Create lessons that include a variety of books, activities, assignments, manipulatives and crafts to encourage skill mastery in children and to engage them in the learning process. 

Objectives:

· Design long range plans to reflect standards/skills, thematic units, Bible stories, Holidays…

· Ensure that lessons build and expand upon grade level skills/standards

· Ensure that lessons are age & developmentally appropriate

· Ensure that lessons are engaging and rigorous

· Teach to the most advanced students in your class and scaffold down for the rest of the learners

· Differentiate lessons to ensure all children are supported and/or challenged

· Thoughtfully plan daily schedules to avoid having children sit for too long

Goal: 

Establish classroom rules, procedures and expectations that ensure positive classroom culture and behavior management.

Objectives:

· Establish expectations/rules of the classroom in the beginning of the year and review throughout the school year as needed

· Practice procedures with children in the beginning of the school year and review throughout the school year as needed

· Model and encourage desired behaviors: respect, kindness, willingness to share, manners, forgiveness, understanding

· Use God’s Word to establish and reinforce Christian behavior 

· Build a Love & Logic classroom: Be empathetic, don’t argue, offer children limited choices, set limits with enforceable statements, give students opportunities to fix a problem, consequence will depend on each unique situation
Goal: 

Establish playground/play area rules, procedures and expectations that ensure a safe and positive outdoor experience for all children. 

Objectives:

· Teachers will regularly circulate playground/play areas to ensure student safety

· Allow children to safely explore the outdoor environment and encourage the development of gross motor skills

· All teachers and staff members will reinforce the playground/play area rules and expectations
· Parents/family members will reinforce playground/play area rules and expectations when using the facility outside of school hours
Goal: 

Treat behavior problems with empathy, love and respect so that we can help children work toward better and more consistent behavior choices. 

Objectives:

· Remind children once of the expected behavior

· Redirect disruptive children to a new activity by offering them two choices, both of which you approve of

· Remove a child from center/activity/classroom when necessary

· Be gentle but firm when dealing with a disruptive or disrespectful child

· Use sensory walks, time in the sensory room or time with another teacher to deescalate highly disruptive behaviors

· Understand that physical punishment or psychological abuse will not be tolerated and will result in immediate termination of employment

· Be consistent with our behavior protocol. Children should be able to expect all teachers and staff members to handle behavioral situations in the same way. 
Goal:


Establish open and positive communication with all parents and family members.

Objectives:

· Explain classroom routines/procedures, Love & Logic steps, behavior protocol

· Communicate a child’s injuries through accident reports & Class Dojo messages

· Regularly communicate social and academic development of children

· Communication should be positive. Think – Will what I have to say be helpful to the child/family? Will what I have to say lead to positive change?

· Communicate behavioral, social or academic concerns as needed. A face-to-face meeting is preferable and more effective than notes or Class Dojo messages
· Provide in person parent/teacher conferences at least once a year 

· Utilize calendars, newsletters and Class Dojo to communicate classroom events in a variety of ways

· Encourage parents and family members to share information, ideas and feedback that is important to their child and their child’s school experience

· Never discuss a child or member of a child’s family with any other parents in or outside of the school. Always respect the privacy of others by keeping information confidential

· Maintain appropriate teacher/parent/ boundaries at all times in your thoughts, words and actions

OUR CURRICULUM

        Green Valley Lutheran School is a school dedicated to the development of young children in a Christian environment.  We serve children from three years old through third grade.
        Our classrooms are set up by age but are designed around the child and their individual needs.  We believe strongly that each child comes to us with their own strengths and abilities.  It is the teacher’s role to help the child discover more about themselves, their world and their God.  We do this through an environment rich in academic, social and spiritual experiences.  We believe that learning best occurs when children are able to interact directly with their environment.  This allows them to be active learners, thus helping them build their own knowledge base.  One way we achieve this is through the use of a variety of interest areas, which are designed to span the curriculum and provide developmentally appropriate materials and equipment for the children to explore with.  Children choose the areas which interest them and are then allowed time to explore and utilize the materials there.  Teachers use this creative playtime to observe, as well as, interact with the children helping them to gain valuable social, motor and academic skills.

        The teachers also use a balanced schedule of instructional designs throughout the day.  Included in these are the use of teacher directed whole and small group instruction, peer grouping, one-on-one instruction and individual choice time.

        Teacher directed small groups and one-on-one time provides the teachers with important instructional time and added insight into each child’s development.  Teachers can work with children on a more intimate level for such things as reading, math, writing, art projects, STEM activities, and collaborative conversations.  They are also used to assess the children, which enables them to restructure the environment to meet their changing needs.

        Our whole group format allows us to bring children together for chapel, Bible instruction, prayer, various structured academic activities, songs and movement.  This enables the children to come to know God and share together in a variety of social and academic situations.

        Our Kindergarten-3rd grade is accredited with the state and has curricula based on the Nevada Academic Content Standards.  The teachers will utilize the teaching strategies listed above.  Children will also be involved in numerous math, science and literacy activities which are designed to enhance number sense and inquiry learning, as well as, reading, writing and communication skills.

OUR PROGRAM

        Green Valley Lutheran School is open from 6:30 a.m. to 6:00 p.m. Monday through Friday.  We offer a variety of class schedules and extended care options. Below is a schedule of our hours of operation.


Extended Care A.M.


 


6:30-8:00 am


Preschool & PreK Academic Program


8:00-12:00 pm



Kindergarten – 2nd Grade Academic Program

8:00-3:30 pm

Chapel




 


9:15-9:30 am


Half Day Preschool & PreK Pickup


 
12:00 pm

Full Day Preschool & PreK Program

 

12:00-3:30 pm


Extended Care
P.M.


 


3:30-6:00 pm
Our Academic Day

        The academic day for all students begins at 8:30 am. Half day & full day students may be dropped off anytime between 8:00-8:30 am. The academic day for preschool and PreK students ends at 12:00 pm. Preschool and PreK students enrolled in the full day program eat lunch, have a period of rest (required by Childcare licensing), have an afternoon snack and some play time before pickup at 3:30 pm. Our Kindergarten through third grade classes have a full academic day, including lunch and recess breaks, ending at 3:30 pm. Morning care (6:30-8:00 am) and After care (3:30-6:00 pm) are outside of the regular academic day. Families needing extended care for their children need to register ahead of time. Please contact the front office.
SAMPLE DAILY SCHEDULE (3-year-old & 4-year-old)
(Please check with each classroom for individual schedule variations)

6:30 – 8:00 am
Extended Care A.M. – age-appropriate choices for play

8:00 – 8:30 am
Indoor morning activities in classroom

8:30 – 9:15 am
Calendar activities & Music and Movement 
9:15 – 9:30 am
Chapel with Pastor

9:30 - 9:45 am
Snack

9:45 – 10:15 am
Outdoor recess (weather permitting) with a variety of play equipment, chances for gross motor development and socialization

10:15 – 10:30 am
Literature Circle: stories relate to learning standards and thematic topics

10:30 – 11:30 am
Learning centers, teacher directed small group work, art & craft projects with teaching assistant. Centers:  designed around various Biblical and academic themes.  Small groups:  Teachers interact with children guiding and facilitating their ability to explore, observe, problem solve, create, communicate, discover and socialize. Art projects:  students work with teaching assistant on small motor skills as they relate to theme-based projects
11:30 – 12:00 pm
Closing Circle: stories, songs, sharing and wrap up for the morning

12:00 pm
Half day preschool ends

12:00 – 12:30 pm
Lunch (full day students only)

1:15 – 2:45 pm
Preschool rest time.  (Children either sleep or lie quietly on mats.) 

2:45 – 3.30 pm.                      Afternoon snack and center time
3:30 pm
Pick up for full day students
3:30 – 6:00 pm
After care students only:  Outdoor activities, centers, and games
6:00 pm
Closing

SAMPLE DAILY SCHEDULE (Kindergarten-3rd grade)
(Please check with each classroom for individual schedule variations)

6:30 – 8:00 am
Extended Care A.M. – age-appropriate choices for play

8:00 – 8:30 am
Morning journal prompts and activity bins for skill practice
8:30 – 8:45 am
Morning Meeting
8:45 – 9:15 am
Bible & Social Studies:  Literature and extension activities
9:15 – 9:30 am
Chapel with Pastor

9:30 – 10:00 am
Snack, Outdoor recess, Bathroom break
10:00 – 10:15 am
Word Work 
10:15– 11:30 am
Reading groups and ELA centers
11:30– 12:00 pm
Writer’s Workshop
12:00 – 12:30 pm
Lunch

12:30 – 1:00 pm
Specials (PE, Art, STEM, Humanities)
1:00 – 1:30 pm
Outdoor recess, Bathroom break
1:30 – 2:30 pm
Math practice, math groups, STEM centers
2:30 – 3:15 pm
Science:  Literature and extension activities 
3:15 – 3:30 pm
Sharing and pack up

3:30 pm
Dismissal for full day students

3:30 – 6:00 pm
After care students only:  Outdoor activities, centers, and games

6:00 pm
Closing
ARRIVAL AND DEPARTURE POLICIES

Drop Off Procedures


All students must be walked into the building and to their classroom by a parent/guardian. Parents are encouraged to help children put their belongings away, say a brief goodbye and let the teachers settle the children into their morning routines. It is very important that children be present when the academic day begins at 8:30 am. Those who arrive late often miss important and exciting events. Late arrivals can also cause a disruption to the students and teachers trying to begin their day.

The teacher will sign your child in and out every day.  This is required by licensing and our own in-house safety procedures.

Late Drop Off


The doors to both buildings will be locked and the keyless entry system will be disabled beginning at 8:30 am. This is to secure the building and ensure everyone’s safety inside. All late students will need to be taken to the front office. School staff will walk late students to their classroom. 
Pick Up Procedures


Preschool, PreK and Kindergarten students will be picked up at the outside door of their classroom. Half day students need to be picked up at 12:00 pm. Full day students need to be picked up at 3:30 pm.

First grade through third grade students will be released out the Fellowship Hall doors of the church building. Students will be released from 3:25-3:30 pm. If you have children in both buildings, we encourage you to pick your older child up first.

Children will not be released to anyone other than the parent or authorized pick-up person listed on the child’s record form. If someone else is picking up your child, written authorization by the parent is required. Proper identification will be required and no child will be released to unauthorized individuals. A child will not be released to an individual who, in the opinion of the school staff, is impaired by alcohol or other substance and is not able to safely operate a motor vehicle. We will refer to your child’s records to find another authorized person to pick them up.


In familial situations where the child’s custody has been determined by a court, our school requires that legal documentation be provided at the time of registration that states the relationship of the parent(s) or guardian(s) to the child.

Late Pick Up


We expect parents/guardians to be punctual and respectful of teachers and staff member’s time. Therefore, students not picked up within five (5) minutes of their regular pick-up time will be taken up to the front office to wait for a parent/guardian. Students not picked up within ten (10) minutes of their regular pick-up time will be taken to aftercare. The school will automatically charge the student’s account for the $15 (per week) aftercare fee. 


We know that emergencies arise that prohibit parents/guardians from picking students up on time. If that is the case, please call the front office of the school or contact the child’s teacher directly to the let them know. We will always work with parents/guardians in case of emergency and ensure that children are taken care of until they can be picked up. However, please also understand that children who are habitually picked up late, will incur a $15 (per week) aftercare fee. 
ATTENDANCE

Requirements: Kindergarten – 3rd grade

Kindergarten through 3rd grade students are required to attend 180 days of school each year. Students are allowed 10 excused absences per semester for a total of 20 excused absences per school year. Attendance will be taken daily and recorded on the student’s report card and progress reports. The school will also make contact when a student approaches the 10 allowable absences per semester. The school will also make contact when a student is excessively tardy. We believe that good attendance is key to a child’s academic and social success. Children that exceed the 20 allowable absences for a school year and are not meeting grade level standards may be considered for retention. 
Requirements: Preschool – PreK


Students in preschool and PreK are not required to attend school so attendance in these grades are not counted or recorded on their school records. We do encourage, even our youngest students, to attend school on a regular basis. This helps to ensure skill development, social growth and also helps them to establish good routines for when they are school aged. 
Our Academic School Year


Your tuition payment will cover all days during the school year with the exception of those holidays & academic breaks listed in our school calendar. For exact holiday dates, please see the current school year’s calendar. The following is a list of the holidays we observe:

Holiday Dates



September

Labor Day



October

Nevada Day



November

Veterans Day, Thanksgiving Break


December

Christmas Break



January

Martin Luther King Day



February

Presidents’ Day



March/April

Spring Break
Our Summer Program


Summer camps are dependent on need and enrollment.
ACADEMIC RECORDS

Student Assessments

        Teachers will conduct baseline assessments for each student at the beginning of the school year. Teachers may use a combination of formal, informal, and observational assessments to regularly re-assess students throughout the year to determine growth and mastery. Regular assessment of students helps teachers understand where strengths lie and provides a springboard for challenging students to the next level. It also helps teachers determine what skills need to be extended or retaught for mastery. This is essential for providing a differentiated learning environment for all our students. 
Progress Reports 


Students in Kindergarten through third grade classes will receive a progress report before the first report card so that parents/guardians can stay abreast of early progress. 
Report Cards


All students enrolled in Green Valley Lutheran School will receive a report card. Preschool and PreK students will receive a first semester report card in January and a final report card in May. Students in Kindergarten through third grade will receive a trimester based report card in November, February and May. 
ENROLLMENT PROCEDURES

Class Placements 
· Children who turn 3 years old on or before September 1st will be placed in a 3-year-old class for that full academic school year.
· Children who turn 4 years old on or before September 1st will be placed in a 4-year-old class for that full academic school year.  
· Children who turn 5 years old on or before September 1st will be placed in kindergarten for that full academic school year.  
· Children who turn 6 years old on or before September 1st will be placed in first grade for that full academic school year.  
· Children who turn 7 years old on or before September 1st will be placed in second grade for that full academic school year. 
· Children who turn 8 years old on or before September 1st will be placed in third grade for that full academic school year. 
· We encourage parents/guardians to discuss retention options with the director and lead teachers if there is a concern about a child’s age or their social/academic needs.
Registration Forms

        To enroll or renew enrollment for the coming year, you must complete and return an admission application.  There is a one-time non-refundable registration fee for all new student enrollment. This will secure your child’s place in the school.  If your child is re-enrolling, you will be charged a fee that will be applied to October’s tuition. Registration for new and returning students are non-refundable.  You must also read this handbook and sign the letter of agreement. The following is a list of documents you will also need to fill out and return to us prior to your child entering our program:

· Health History

· Medical Treatment Consent

· Family and Church History

· Copy of Birth Certificate

· Vaccination Record

        Green Valley Lutheran School does not discriminate against any child in enrollment or instruction based on race, creed, gender or religious belief. We will make our best effort to provide for any special needs your child may have whenever possible.
Change of Registration

Please notify the school staff immediately if there is a change of address, telephone numbers, family physician and /or authorized escorts. It is very important that this information be current for your child’s safety and our school’s efficiency.
Withdrawal
       
 We require one full week’s notification of withdrawal. You will be held responsible for tuition payments for the time your child is enrolled until notification is received and the week has elapsed.  
Disenrollment


A conference with parents regarding concerns or issues a child is having should be scheduled immediately upon notification of impending disenrollment. We encourage families to work with us so as to come up with a plan of action which may address the problems and allow the child to remain. It is our goal to try and meet the needs of the children and their families, by providing a safe and loving environment for them to learn and grow in. A probationary time frame may be set up to see if we can work on the issues to everyone’s satisfaction. If it becomes apparent that we are unable to meet, you or your child’s educational or social needs, we reserve the right to dis-enroll your child. Complete refusal or inability to follow our policies may also result in immediate disenrollment. A conference with the director and teacher could be scheduled at a later date to discuss re-entrance to the school if a solution to the problems can be reached.
Notice of Nondiscriminatory Policy


Green Valley Lutheran School admits students of any race, color, national and ethnic origin to all the rights, privileges, programs, and activities, generally accorded or made available to students at the school. It does not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national and ethnic origin in administration of its educational policies, admissions policies, athletic and other school-administered programs.

Tuition 

        
Our tuition is based on an academic nine-month school year calendar (for exact dates see our calendar). When you register your child, you are signing a contract committing to pay the full academic year’s tuition. This can be accomplished in yearly, monthly or weekly installments. Please refer to our tuition schedule for an exact breakdown. 


Our tuition schedule is based on the following three levels: Wisconsin Evangelical Lutheran Synod church members, certified non-members and regular non-members.  To become a certified non-member, at least one parent must complete a religious orientation class taught by the pastor. Please refer to the letter from our pastor on page 20.

We feel it is very important for parents to be aware of the Christian principles and objectives of our school. We provide numerous opportunities to complete these classes throughout the year.


In the event that childcare is offered on days outside our regular school year program, such as holiday and summer vacation, a separate fee will be charged.

Payment of Fees


Tuition should be paid on the first day of the week. It is important that you keep your account current. The school has the right to retain school records, including report cards, if a student’s account is not paid in full. 
Returned Check Charge


There is a $25 returned check charge for any checks returned to us for insufficient funds.

Late Charge


Students not picked up within ten (10) minutes of their regular pick-up time (12:00 pm or 3:30 pm) will be taken to aftercare. The school will automatically charge the student’s account for the $15 (per week) aftercare fee. 


There will be a charge of $1 per minute for students, already enrolled in aftercare, that are picked up later than 6:00 pm when the school closes. 

Holidays and Absences

Because our fees are prorated over the entire academic school year, full tuition will be charged for weeks in which any holidays occur, with the exception of Thanksgiving week, Christmas break, Spring break and Easter break. Full tuition will also be charged if a child is out sick or takes a vacation during the academic school year.


You are responsible for your child’s tuition payments even if your child is gone for an extended period of time. If you choose to dis-enroll your child because of a prolonged absence or vacation, you may lose their place in the class, as we usually have waiting lists for each classroom. You will be charged another registration fee if you wish to enroll your child at a later date.

HEALTH AND SAFETY POLICIES

Our school complies with state licensing regulations and standards. These standards relate to our facility, staff, health and safety procedures, nutrition, teacher/child ratios, and record keeping. We are subject to inspection by state/city health, fire and licensing officials.

Health


Please make sure that your child’s immunization record is up to date. We are required by law to have a copy of his/her immunization record signed by a doctor or nurse before we can allow your child to attend the school. No child will be admitted without it. Religious Immunization Exemption Certificates can be provided by the school and are provided annually by childcare licensing. Medical Exemptions are also accepted provided they are signed by a licensed medical physician verifying that immunizations are not to be given. (Doctor of osteopath, chiropractic and homeopathic physician is not acceptable.)

Health Evaluation

Children who have not had a physical examination within the last year must have one. The physical may be done by a doctor or registered nurse. Evidence of this examination must be in the child’s file within 30 days after initial admission.

Illness


We request that your child remain at home if he/she has:

· a fever of over 100 degrees - the child needs to be fever free (without the use of fever reducing medications) for 48 hrs. before coming back to school

· new uncontrolled cough (this does not include asthma)

· difficulty breathing

· strep throat

· severe runny/mucus nose
· unusual rash 
· diarrhea and or vomiting
· severe headache

Please note also that your child will have to go outside for recess upon returning to school from an illness.  If you think that they are not well enough for outside play we ask that you keep them home.  Recess is an important part of our curriculum and when the class is outside, we would have no one left to watch your child inside.
If your child contracts a contagious childhood disease, please let us know so that we may communicate this to other parents and our regulatory agency. Please notify the school by phone if your child will be absent. If a child becomes ill while at school, he/she will be placed in an isolated area until the parents can be notified and the parent or authorized person arrives to take the child home.

Emergency Authorization


We must have on file for each child the signed permission authorizing first aid and/or emergency care at a local hospital if necessary.

Allergies/Health Problems.


We provide snacks to children on a daily basis. There will also be times throughout the year when your child will participate in cooking activities, food experiences, feasts and parties. If your child is allergic to any food or drink, please notify us. If there are any other health problems, notify the director and classroom teacher.

Medications


Should your child require medications during the school day, it will be administered by a member of our staff. All medications will be kept in a locked box that can only be accessed by staff members. A parent will be required to sign a medical form requesting the administration of prescription and over-the-counter medications. A prescription of medication can only be administered if it is in the original container with the child’s name and the doctor’s name on it. An over-the-counter medication can only be given with the written permission of the parent and the physician. Please do not send medication to school in lunch boxes or backpacks.
CPR Certification


All teachers and teaching assistants maintain CPR certification.

Student Accidents


If your child needs emergency care we will provide appropriate first aid. A parent or guardian will be contacted if it is in the judgement of the school staff that immediate medical treatment is necessary. If it is the further judgement of the school staff that the injury is of an emergency nature, paramedics shall be called to the school and a parent or guardian will be contacted. We will provide an accident report at the end of the day for minor injuries.
Emergency Procedures


We take the safety of the children very seriously and work hard to always ensure that all precautions are taken to provide for their well being. The school practices regular fire and emergency drills. Each room has an evacuation plan that is posted in the classroom.


Green Valley Lutheran School has also developed an Emergency Procedure Manual which is located in the front office. The manual outlines all procedures which would be taken in the event of a catastrophic emergency such as earthquakes, explosion, chemical leak etc… 
Child Abuse and Endangerment.


Should the school staff suspect possible child abuse, neglect or any other endangerment to a child, the staff member will inform the director or person in charge at the time. That staff member is required by law to report immediately any suspected abuse, neglect or endangerment to the child protective services or the proper authorities.

Smoking


 In accordance with the Nevada Revised Statutes, no smoking is permitted in our school or playground area.

Pest Control

The school and the playgrounds are routinely treated by a licensed professional service that is safe for children and pets.
PROGRAM INFORMATION

Orientation

        For some children, preschool is the child’s first experience being out of the parent’s care and attention. The first few weeks can be a period of adjustment for your child and you. The following suggestions may help to ease the adjustment period.

· Get to know the staff members who will be responsible for your child. It will be easier to communicate feelings of trust to your child if you feel confident about the setting in which he/she is placed.

· Before starting our school program, visit the school once or twice with your child. Call the school to determine a good time for such visits. Shortly before the school year begins, parents and children will be invited to a Meet & Greet so that they can come to the school and “explore” and receive important information for the school year ahead.
· Talk with your child positively about the school and all things he/she will be doing there.  Try not to communicate any anxieties you may have about the separation to your child.

· You should be prepared for difficulty with separation by having a plan of action. We suggest that you say a brief goodbye, with an assurance that you will return, and a wish for a good day. Then turn and leave quickly. Though it may seem abrupt, in the long run it will make for a quicker adjustment for your child. This will teach your child how to say goodbye and teach them to trust that you will return.

· For younger children especially, it may be helpful to allow them to bring a special soft toy, pillow, or blanket from home.  Something familiar sometimes eases the discomfort of the unfamiliar.

· If you are having difficulty with the separation, sometimes a phone call to the school can ease the anxiety.

· Readjustments may occur after a long weekend, illness or vacation.  Be prepared with your plan of action.

Snack Time

        
A morning and afternoon snack is provided to the children. This usually consists of various snacks, crackers, etc.  The menu is approved by Childcare Licensing and posted in the office area.
Lunch Time

       
 Lunches need to be brought from home. Please send your child’s lunch in a bag with their name on the outside. Include a drink and an ice pack. Please try to avoid sending soda pop or too many sugary snacks. Good nutrition is important to us and is part of our curriculum.
Clothing

      
 Please dress your child in washable play clothes easily handled by themselves, especially during toileting. Children should wear tennis shoes or closed toed shoes daily. Children may wear sandals with a back strap. Flip flops and slide sandals are not appropriate for school and should not be worn since they interfere with running and climbing. Since outdoor play is included in the daily schedule, appropriate clothing should be worn for all seasons. 

Change of Clothing  

        
Please bring a complete change of clothing for your child, labeled with their first and last names, for use in case of accidents or messy activities. Clothing will be kept in the classroom or the student’s backpack. 
Personal Belongings  

       
 Bringing toys to school is not allowed except on designated days. Teachers will notify you of these days and the kinds of toys to bring.

Backpacks
       
 Please send your child to school each day with a regular sized backpack. Teachers and students will pack backpacks before the end of each day with student work, art projects, communication folders and classroom/school reminders. Please check and unload your child’s backpack each night. 
Nap/Rest Time

       
 State of Nevada regulations require that every preschool (3 and 4-year-old) child who is in a facility for more than 5 hours per day have a rest/nap period during the day. We provide nap mats and Rolle Polle blankets for all children who rest. Your child may bring in a favorite blanket or stuffed toy to rest with during naptime. All blankets will need to be taken home at the end of each week, laundered and returned on Monday. Children will rest between 1:15 p.m. and 2:45 p.m. Although all children are required to rest quietly, children will not be forced to sleep. Children that do not fall asleep after a reasonable amount of time will be allowed to participate in quiet activities like looking at books, coloring a picture or playing with a quiet fidget toy. 
Home Concerns

If something out of the ordinary is happening at home (new siblings, illness, moving, etc.) please let us know. Children react to even minor changes and we may be able to help your child through our knowledge and understanding of the situation.

Toileting

        
We are not licensed to provide diapering service at our facility. All children who attend the school must be potty trained. Your child should not be diapered or wearing a pull-up while attending. We understand that the occasional accident will occur. If accidents become too frequent, we will ask that you wait until later to continue your child at our school.

Parties

        
Celebrations are a big part of the school experience. Teachers will be organizing many parties, celebrations and special themed events throughout the year. We welcome parent involvement during these fun events and make every effort to communicate them out in a timely manner. We also love to celebrate birthdays. Please contact your child’s teacher directly to discuss birthday treat options.
Field Trips

       
 Teachers may plan one or more field trips throughout the year. A permission slip detailing the trip, including date/time/location, must be signed by a parent/guardian in order for a child to attend. The school relies on chaperones to drive students to field trip destinations. If a parent cannot drive their own child to the field trip, they will need to give permission for their child to drive with another parent/guardian/teacher. Please note, regulations regarding child restraints require that all children under six years old and sixty pounds must be in a booster seat.

Transportation

        
Green Valley Lutheran School will not transport any student in a school operated vehicle. Field trip drivers will be parent volunteers. All children will be in appropriate car seats.

Parent Visits & Participation

       
 Parents are welcome to visit, observe and volunteer in their child’s classroom. Please schedule a visit with the child’s teacher ahead of time. If you have questions concerning your child or the program, please schedule a time to discuss them with the director and/or your child’s teacher.

Photographs


Photographs of children participating in Green Valley Lutheran School programs will be taken from time to time and may appear in newspapers, magazines, brochures or other publicity materials. We do ask that you sign a waiver giving the school permission to use photographs including your child. 
BEHAVIOR EXPECTATIONS & PROTOCOL

Our goal is for children to become responsible, courteous Christian citizens with positive attitudes towards themselves and others. It is imperative that children learn to take responsibility for their actions, understand that actions have consequences, realize that they can always learn from their mistakes, and respectfully apologize for any wrongdoings. For this reason, teachers will make every effort to help children identify and work through problems in a supportive and empathetic way. In addition to using God’s Word as a guide, teachers at Green Valley Lutheran School will use ‘Love and Logic’ techniques to establish loving and positive routines in the classroom environment. 


Love and Logic techniques include:
1. Establish simple rules (i.e. You are welcome do whatever you like as long as it doesn’t cause a problem for yourself or others.)
2. Set limits using enforceable statements (i.e. I will begin reading as soon as we are all quiet.)
3. Use and model empathy and other desired behaviors: respect, cooperation, kindness, acceptance, forgiveness
4. Do not engage in arguments or power struggles
5. Share control through small/limited choices 
6. Use anticipatory consequences (i.e. We will discuss the problem when I am ready.)
Beyond Love and Logic:

If a child exhibits an undesired/inappropriate behavior (These are typical mis-behaviors e.g. arguing with another child, using a toy or material incorrectly, being too loud, being too rough, arguing with adult…)
1. Remind – once

2. Redirect – offer two choices, both choices are acceptable to teacher
If undesired/inappropriate behavior continues…

3. Remove – remove child from center/area/friend and place in new center or area, child does not get a choice. Teacher should quickly explain to child why they are being moved and remind child of expectation.

If undesired/inappropriate behavior continues or escalates…

4. Remove – remove the child from the classroom and ask a teacher in another classroom to allow them to sit for a few minutes until you come back (No more than 5 minutes) Teacher will tell child that they are going to return to the classroom and make better choices. Teacher will be encouraging and calm.

If undesired/inappropriate behavior continues or escalates…

5. Remove – remove child to the Sensory room & set the visual timer for 5 minutes. The teacher must stay with the child. The child will be given the opportunity to calm down and refocus or the opportunity to relieve some anxiety in an appropriate way. When timer goes off the teacher will tell child that they are going to return to the classroom and make better choices. Teacher will be encouraging and calm. 
If the child’s behavior is more than what is socially acceptable or the child is putting themselves or others in danger (e.g. yelling/screaming, kicking/hitting, throwing things…)

1. Remove – remove the child from the classroom and take them on a sensory walk. Walk through the hallways, walk outside, have them carry something for you from one place to the next, or carry something from your class to another…the idea is to remove them from the environment that is causing the over stimulation and then allowing them time to re-shift their focus. Carrying heavy objects allows the brain to relax and reset from ‘flight or fight’ mode. (This may not be appropriate for “runners”.)

-If the sensory walk calms the child, return with them to the classroom.

-If the sensory walk does not calm the child, walk them to the sensory room.

2. Remove – remove child to the Sensory room & set the visual timer for 5 minutes. The teacher must stay with the child. The child will be given the opportunity to calm down and refocus or the opportunity to relieve some anxiety in an appropriate way. When timer goes off the teacher will tell child that they are going to return to the classroom and make better choices. Teacher will be encouraging and calm. 
*If the techniques above do not work and the child cannot refocus or calm down, then the director will be notified. The director will continue to work with the child to get them to refocus or calm down. If the child cannot calm down or continues to be a danger to themselves or others, the parent/guardians will be contacted and will need to pick the child up from school.
The physical punishment or psychological abuse of a child will never be tolerated. Either action or behavior on the part of a school employee will be grounds for immediate termination. 
Suspension


The director reserves the right to suspend a child who consistently breaks school rules and/or causes physical harm to another child or staff member. The child will be temporarily suspended for 48 hours, to allow time to consider their behavior. A conference will be held with the teacher, director, child and child’s parents prior to re-admittance to school.
PARENT COMMUNICATION
Conferences


Teachers will schedule a parent/teacher conference to correspond with the first report card of the year. Conferences are a chance for teachers to show assessments and work samples that support a child’s growth and progress. It is also a time to discuss academic or behavioral concerns. Additional conferences with teachers, or the director, may be requested by the parent at any time. Teachers will not be available during class time for conferences, but will make every effort to schedule a requested conference within a reasonable amount of time. 
Monthly Calendars
       
 Each classroom posts and sends home a monthly calendar informing you of themes, activities, sharing days and special events.  
Classroom and Schoolwide Communication 

Green Valley Lutheran School uses an app called Class Dojo to communicate with families. You are able to message your teacher, our director, our Pastor and our office manager via this app. Your teachers will post pictures, reminders and updates as well as school wide information. It is important to be connected to this app as it is our primary means of communication. 
Religious Orientation Class

     
At Green Valley Lutheran School, we take pride in our religious training. Our day starts out with chapel (in the church) Good News For Kids. This is where I have time to introduce and explain to the children the great love their God has for them. With

song and celebration, your children will grow in their love of the Lord and all He has given

them.    

     
Here’s where religious orientation classes come in. We at Green Valley Lutheran School believe we are junior partners with you in the nurturing of your

children. We do not have the right to decide what is best for them over your objections.

Children will not reach their full potential if there is a tug of war between those they look

up to. We don’t want to teach them something you, as parents, would object to. This is the

reason for religious orientation classes. In four short lessons we’ll go through the teachings of the Lutheran Church, which will be the heart and core of what we teach your children

and how we relate to them, showing you what we believe, what we teach and where we get

our beliefs, from the Bible. We will use The Wonderful Works of God, our adult 

instruction manual at Green Valley Evangelical Lutheran Church to ready adults for

membership in the Lutheran Church. God’s unchanging love (no matter how often we

change) is highlighted in each lesson.

     
Once parents have completed the course they are “certified” and qualified for the lower,

certified non-member rate.

     
If you don’t already have a church home and would like to become members of Green

Valley Evangelical Lutheran Church, we urge you to talk to the pastor and become enrolled in one of our Adult Membership Classes, completion of which will allow you to

become members of our church.

     
By our fee structure you will notice we encourage all parents to go through the religious orientation course. I guarantee you will be glad you did. You will be at ease with what we

are teaching your children, you will know the hearts of the people who have made Green

Valley Lutheran School a reality and, most importantly, you will

grow in your knowledge and understanding of God’s love for you and your family.

     
We will hold classes several times during the school year. Please check with the director or school secretary for schedules. I look forward to meeting you and getting to know you so together we can do all we can for all their heart, and all their soul, and all their mind.

In Christ
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Pastor Don Pieper
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